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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     February 5, 2015
Approved by:___________________

Date:_________________________
Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Jeffrey Fenuccio; Michael McGovern;
                                                      Richard Haskins
                                        Absent: Brittanie Reinold

Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

All others present:   Patrick Doherty; Shelley Hammond, JH Engineering

Chairman Deschenes read into the public record the affidavits received from Board Members 
J. Fennuccio and R. Haskins allowing  them to participate in the evening’s proceedings as permitted through MGL.ch39§23.D.
7:30pm - Public Hearing Continued

10 Viola Terrace: 

Catherine Peterson
The applicant was not able to attend the meeting. R. Deschenes asked the Board if they had further questions. R. Haskins requested clarification on the egress on the asbuilt plan and it was explained that it would be a condition.
J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.
7:35pm – Public Hearing Continued
                 171 Worcester Prov. Turnpike


     Galaxy Sutton, LLC
Submittals:

1. Traffic Impact and Access Study

2. Mock-up of Boston Road Monument Sign dated 12/29/15
3. Photos of comparable signs in area

4. Summary of request dated February 5, 2015

5. Detail of Wall signs on grocery store

Patrick Doherty spoke on behalf of the petitioner reminding the Board that they were being heard on three  independent sign variance requests (one freestanding sign on Rte. 146, one freestanding sign on Boston Road and wall signage on the grocery store.) After a brief synopsis of the requests, Mr. Doherty explained that he performed a survey of the existing signs along Rte. 146 roughly (1) mile north and south of the project. He noted that it was felt that their project as a whole was unique because it was much larger than others in Sutton and because of that it was felt they were justified in requesting larger signage. He offered his findings on the local signs as shown in Submittal #2. It was felt that theirs was a conservative request in that a large part of the sign area was decorative in nature. 
The Board was reminded that the Boston Rd. sign required two variances. One being for size and the other being a variance to allow more than one freestanding sign per property. It was felt that this property was unique to commercial properties in general having two access points. It was said that in this particular project the main access was actually on Boston Rd. As verification of that P. Doherty provided the Board with Submittal #1 which was a traffic study. He noted that between Rte. 146 and the entrance on Boston Road there would be 14,000 cars daily. It was also said that the entire project was zoned Business Highway along with the property located on the north side of the road between Rte. 146 and Dudley Rd. Once DOT improvements were complete and their traffic signal in place it would be a “complete commercial district”.  Due to a larger percentage of traffic projected to enter the project from Boston Road it was felt that the second freestanding sign was essential. The original proposal had the Boston Road sign designed to be two thirds the size of the Rte 146 sign. The feedback from the Board at the last meeting as well as the site visit was indicative that the sign was still too large. Submittal #2 showed a new proposal of a smaller version or monument sign. The overall height would be twelve feet including the two foot base. The tenant panel of this sign would be fifty square feet which is allowable per the bylaw. It was also explained that the only change with the wall signage as shown in submittal #5 was that the original submittal only showed blocked out area and the newly submitted information showed the graphic content.
J. Fenuccio questioned how far back off the Boston Road intersection the new sign would sit and it was noted that it was allowed at five feet from the property line but it would be actually sit about twenty feet from the Road. J. Fenuccio had a concern regarding the sight distance and blocking the view while exiting the project. It was responded that as proposed, the third car back in line would have a temporary blind spot.
J. Fenuccio questioned the number of lanes exiting the site and if there was a right turn on red. It was explained that there were two lanes allowing left turns but the right lane was not exclusive to either right or left turns.
J. Fenuccio had a concern with present traffic being backed up beyond the proposed entrance and asked how the additional traffic would be entering the on-coming line of traffic. It was answered that the traffic engineer designed timing and sequencing to work with the Rte 146 traffic light system. J. Fenuccio informed the Board that he was on the fence in regards to not having a larger sign because he was concerned with cars missing the entrance and then using a resident’s driveway as a turn around. He was concerned for the “people from out of town who do not know that the entrance is there and creating a nuisance for those who do”. 
On behalf of the Board, L. Dahlin questioned where it was planned to provide access to delivery trucks/tractor trailer trucks. It was answered that both entrances were designed to give access but the majority of the delivery traffic was expected to come in through the Boston Rd entrance.  J. Fenuccio again reiterated his previous concern about missing the entrance and stated that especially related to delivery trucks from outside the area and where would they turn around especially in bad weather (snow)? He added that aesthetically the sign may not be pleasing but for “safety and ease of traffic, the larger sign may be appropriate”. 
M. McGovern noted that he was pleased with the new design and that it was in character with the town and asked if the base was to be real stone that would hold up to time and it was answered that it would be high quality with stencil cut letters unless the Board would rather see a goose neck external light. 
M. McGovern questioned if the Rte. 146 sign would have the same base and it was said no, but it would have base plantings. M. McGovern questioned if they could use a stone base at that location as well which would lower the sign. He had looked at the surrounding signs and felt that this was a large sign. P. Doherty responded that what the tenants look at is the white portion of the sign where their name is going to be and that the upper portion of the sign (Pleasant Valley Crossing) was decorative in nature. He noted that it was approx. sixteen feet in height at the top of the tenant panels and that the decorative portion was another four feet above that.
M. McGovern noted that a ten by sixteen sign was the largest that the town currently had.

J. Fenuccio said that the proposed sign was the same size as the Blackstone Valley Mall sign minus the structure that elevates it. M. McGovern added that the Millbury sign was on a hill away from the Highway and could be seen for miles. This proposed sign was right up against the highway which is a long straight away.
P. Doherty explained that the white panel area was considered signage in relation to the overall structure. He noted that what was important to them was the area of signage for their tenants not the decorative portion. They were asking for (150) square feet of area for signage where (100) square feet is allowed. It was stated that none of the other area signs had decorative features like this one did, and if they were to remove the decorative portion, they would be more in line with others.
J.Fenuccio asked if the fifteen spaces on the sign were enough for tenants and was answered that more likely than not they were going to have more tenants than available spaces. J. Fenuccio questioned if it was planned to come back in future to request more signage and was answered that though it was not the Developer’s intention to come back, they could not say that individual tenants would not. 
J. Fenuccio noted that the Boston Road side only had eight panels and questioned if it was intended not to advertise all the businesses. It was answered that originally the Boston Rd. sign mirrored the Rte. 146 sign in the number of panels “ though when you shrink the sign, at some point the size of the panels can become too small”.  J. Fenuccio agreed and noted that it would not be helping the situation by making the sign so small that the advertizing was a waste. P. Doherty added that what they would prefer is the original proposed sign though they were comfortable with the smaller one. M. McGovern held up the picture of the Millbury Mall Sign in which J. Fenuccio stated “that’s a big sign”. M. McGovern informed the Board that there were seven times the number of businesses in the mall that were not on the sign, and added that within two weeks everyone knew what was there so he was glad to see the smaller sign. 
R. Haskins requested clarification on whether or not the Boston Road sign was going to be on the right or left of the entrance/exit and it was verified that it was on the east side of the driveway or on the right when exiting.

Both J. Fenuccio and M. McGovern were not comfortable closing the hearing process yet. M. McGovern felt he would like to see the Rte. 146 sign a little smaller and similar in design to the Boston Road sign. He felt that the applicant could possibly accomplish everything that they were trying to convince him of in the form of a smaller sign. A couple of suggestions he made that could be worked on for the next meeting was to possibly use a Sutton stone bottom and a re-design of the larger decorative top. 
R. Deschenes noted that he somewhat agreed with J. Fenuccio in that “if too small it would not serve much  purpose”.
J. Fenuccio questioned if the sign could be designed wider as the Board was comfortable with thirteen feet in width on Boston Road and the Rte. 146 sign was only a foot wider. “The sign would not be so overpowering if wider and not so high.” It was answered that normally panels, three or four rows across, aren’t used because the panels in the middle “get lost” and also are not very well received.
J. Fenuccio stated that he felt that they needed to really look at this in order to do what was right and in the town’s best interest adding “ What is the image that we want for Rte 146 as we move forward”. He noted that the project was the first big one for the town along Rte. 146 and that whatever was done here would set a precedent for projects down the road. P. Doherty wanted to point out to the Board that they were requesting a variance on the size of the sign of which was a decorative sign. If they removed the name in the decorative portion, the sign would be only a ten by fifteen panel section and would measure at  (150) square feet. He informed the Board that the Bylaw did not regulate the structure but once they put the name on top it becomes part of the sign. He felt that if they took off the decorative top and the bottom third, they would not be in front of the Board. He felt that they were close to the bylaw requirements and the sign was so large because of the decorative portion. He said that they were not asking to gain advertising space with the panels but more so a variance to allow the decorative portion with the project name. After having met with the Planning Board it was felt that “a nice decorative sign would be good in this area”. He noted that while being in front of this Board, they were not looking for feedback on design even though this Board was concerned with it. He added that it was the Planning Board who dealt with design and how it fits in with the Building Architecture. “This Board is here for the “meat and potatoes” of the bylaw which is the size, number, etc”. What we have is a (150) square foot sign where (100) square feet would be allowed without the name on the top. “We could certainly remove that but it may not be the best thing going”.
R. Deschenes asked R. Haskins what his thoughts were in which he responded “It’s the biggest sign on the highway. You can see it from Central Turnpike.” 
P. Doherty noted that they would prefer to keep the bottom of the structure and if it were the height of the structure that was alarming they would take that off making the sign similar to surrounding signs. R. Deschenes asked if he meant to scale it down in which he replied no, they would just take the top off. J. Fenuccio added that in doing so they would be taking away the look of the sign. He questioned if the top part was illuminated internally by stencil cut letters or by goose neck lighting or was the frame work dark at night and was answered not illuminated at all.
J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the hearing to March 5, 2015 at 7:30pm.

7:35pm – Public Hearing: Variance

                 460 Central Turnpike

     Felter’s Mills LLC
R. Deschenes read the public hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle. Shelley Hammond from JH Engineering represented the petitioner.
It was explained to the Board that the petitioners were requesting a lot width variance. They had purchased a thirteen plus acre parcel of land which ran between Central Turnpike and Putnam Hill Road. The petitioner has started to subdivide the land into four lots inclusive of the existing home at 460 Central Turnpike. Lot #1 which abuts Putnam Hill Road was the lot they were in front of the Board for. The lot met the required area and setbacks, but due to the geometry of the corner lot owned by “Newman” which was cut out of the larger parcel in 1950 it “precluded” it from meeting the required lot width” making it approx. 3.24ft short of the requirement. The two lots adjacent to this lot are pre-existing non-conforming and only have (125) feet of frontage and lack lot width as well. The lot in front of the Board has 271 feet of frontage but due to the geometry of the side lots “we have a problem meeting the required (250) lot width”. Most of the other lots in the area were undersized as well so she believed that this particular lot would be in harmony with the area lots.
R. Deschenes asked when these lots were designed and was answered that they were just being subdivided now. She stated that technically lot #1 did not exist until they had a variance for lot width and said it was currently part of lot #2.
J. Fenuccio asked if they were creating the hardship by the way they were cutting the lots. S. Hammond noted that she knew where J. Fenuccio was going with that but there was no other alternative. All the other lots had frontage on Central Turnpike or Ray Lane, but this lot only had frontage on Putnam Hill Rd.

M. McGovern noted that they were asking the Board for the variance so that the Planning Board could approve a non-conforming lot.

J. Fenuccio asked if this lot was part of the lot that had a foundation on it and asked if that house was being torn down and it was answered that it was actually a new foundation.

R. Haskins asked for verification that what they were saying was that they had the necessary frontage but was short in lot width fifty feet back by three plus feet. It was answered yes and that it was due to the way the corner lot was cut out in 1950. It was noted that if that side line were at a different angle they probably would not have an issue.

M. McGovern questioned wetlands and it was responded that it had been evaluated by Eco-Tec and there were no wetlands on lot numbers one or two. 
All present in favor or opposition:

Terrance Newman – questioned how many new homes were planned. S. Hammond replied that if this was approved there would be three new homes plus the existing home on Central Turnpike that Felter’s Mill had just re-habbed. He asked where the driveway for lot one would be placed and it was answered that it was not known as of yet because they wanted to make sure the lot was approved first.
M.McGovern informed the Board that this request could be approved as he had seen it done in Millbury.

J.Fenuccio questioned the Board as to what they had to “hang their hat on” to approve something like this and was answered back “nothing”.  He went on to say that the lot was not pre-existing non-conforming, there wasn’t an existing house and the Board would be allowing it to be created just because the petitioner wanted it. He informed the Board that he had a really hard time with this because what the Board was being requested to do was to approve the creation of a non-conforming lot. 
M. McGovern reminded the Board of all the pre-existing lots that exist and the tear downs that come in front of the Board and are approved. J. Fenuccio reminded him that there wasn’t a structure on this land.

J. Fenuccio informed S. Hammond that if the lot was a cut lot with the odd shape, they would have something to hang their hat on as a Board. “ Pre-existing…odd shape….small neighborhood…..larger parcel”.  But for him as a Board member it was hard to allow the applicant to come in and intentionally make something not conform and then to ask them as a Board to make it buildable.
S. Hammond replied that they did not create the non-conformity. 
J. Fenuccio explained that they were creating it because it could remain as part of the other lot and be conforming.

S. Hammond explained that they did nothing to the sidelines to make them less than (250)-ft.

J. Fenuccio explained that if left as one lot it conforms. S. Hammond noted that it is then a 160,000 sq. ft lot in which J. Fenuccio agreed and said that there are houses in town that had that and then some. He noted that it was hard to allow them to come in and ask the Board to create a lot that did not conform when they are still able to still get two lots out of the land that do conform. “It is hard for the Board to give you three lots “just because you want it”. 
S. Hammond stated that they were creating the lot but not the hardship in which both R. Deschenes and J. Fenuccio responded that they were creating the hardship by creating the lot.  She replied that what they were telling her was that she created the hardship of non-conforming sidelines in which R. Deschenes answered no, they were creating the lot of which the non conforming sidelines were the byproduct of.
J. Fenuccio added that the Board did not have jurisdiction over the three feet involved. “Either it conforms or it doesn’t”.  S. Hammond replied that this was the whole purpose of the variance process. J. Fenuccio responded that variances are based on shape, soil, and topography, and a hardship is something that you cannot create and has to be pre-existing. S. Hammond argued that they did not create the shape hardship where the hardship actually exists. J. Fenuccio disagreed and noted that by way of cutting the lot in the hopes of getting the third lot the hard ship is then created where it does not presently exist. 

J. Fenuccio added that if they were to allow the creation of non-conforming lots “Do you know how many people will be in front of the Board next month?” 
S. Hammond then questioned if the Board ever granted variances in which it was answered “not self inflicted”. 

M. McGovern noted that there was a reason that the bylaw requirements were put in place so that there would be less houses not more, and though tempting as the request was for so little, he agreed with Jeff. “There was a town meeting, there was a decision of the majority of the people”, and he understood what Jeff was saying.
S. Hammond argued that she understood that if she were to subdivide into two lots not having enough frontage that would be self created, but she had no control over what existed fifty feet back. She felt that the Board needed to forget everything else including how many lots could be cut and just focus on the area fifty feet back where she did not create either existing side line which were three + feet short.
L. Dahlin tried to help S. Hammond understand what was being said by adding that the zoning bylaws had “minimal” requirements needed to “create” a buildable lot and lot width was one of the requirements in which they were shy. Lot #2 as it exists conformed. The petitioner wanted to break off a portion of that lot to “create” another lot which would not meet that minimum requirement and the Board felt that they could not issue a variance to allow it.  J. Fenuccio added that he just did not see how the Board could approve it and that he felt that they would be doing the town a disservice by “creating our own rules in this room”.
J. Fenuccio felt that he had enough information to close the hearing.

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.

 Board Business:
Meeting Minutes:
R. Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the December 4, 2014 meeting minutes as presented.

R. Haskins motioned, M .McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the January 4, 2015 meeting minutes as submitted.

Decision: 10 Viola Terrace

                 Cathy Peterson

Discussion ensued regarding the history of the property and the request by the abutter to have the deeded easement noted on the asbuilt as it was not on the submitted plan. R. Haskins asked why it was not on the town map and if this would rectify that and L. Dahlin stated that she was not sure how the Assessor’s Office handled that but that they would be given a copy of the paperwork. 
R. Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to grant the requested rear setback relief with a condition that the “as built” plan reflect the deeded easement.

Decision: 460 Central Turnpike

                Felters Mills LLC

J. Fenuccio motioned to deny the request for lot width relief for Felters Mill 460 Central Turnpike

No one seconded the motion on the table.
J. Fenuccio noted that he did not need to discuss as it was all “Black and white” to him.

R. Haskins added that it is not 250 feet and it was setting a precedent but he added that they did have it at thirty-five feet.
Mike McGovern agreed with J. Fenuccio but wanted to look at it a little bit more before saying no because they were so close and met all the other criteria. He was not sure about the “can’t” part either because he believed the Board could grant a variance in order to move it forward to the Planning Board.  He agreed with Jeff in that “where does it end when everybody comes (future requests)”. He said the best thing they could do was to go to town meeting to change the bylaw. The question was asked if land could be purchased from one of the side abutters, perhaps by way of a land swap. J. Fenuccio agreed. Both J. Fenuccio and R. Deschenes suggested that they could do the same as the Peterson’s and buy from an abutter and grant easement.

M. McGovern noted that he was not saying that the Board was not on the right track and objective but that it was hard for him because even though it was not a “lot” yet, he asked “was it bad for the town where it’s so close to, and meets the requirements everywhere else, except where it tapers back?”.
R. Haskins asked if it made a difference if a land landowner and not a developer proposed a similar application in which it was answered no and that a homeowner would be creating their own hardship as well. R. Deschenes added that there were a lot of things that could make a lot non-conforming and lot width just happens to be the issue in this case.” Once you start changing the requirements there isn’t zoning anymore”.  J. Fenuccio asked the Board  “How many lots do you think are going to be ‘created’  because their lawyers are going to fight for them and say this Board approved or varied the bylaw, and “if they did it for that one, why can’t they do it for me”. He ended by saying that he did not have anything to hang his hat on to ensure that the Board did not get into trouble down the road with law suits. He ended by saying “We have never done this before, I don’t think it’s a good practice as a Board,… it scares me to sit around this room creating our own laws…. It’s wrong and we shouldn’t be doing that”. He noted that the Board was there for those whose properties that were created prior to zoning and needed relief. He added that the petitioner didn’t need relief, but just desired relief for the purpose of creating an additional lot”.
R. Deschenes noted the motion on the table to deny the request with realization that there was still no second.

M. McGovern noted that he had mixed opinions and was not ready to deliberate and questioned continuing the work session.

M. McGovern motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the work session to next meeting.

M. McGovern asked if it were possible to obtain a legal opinion. L Dahlin stated that she would be happy to request the opinion as long as the Board was in agreement of which they were.

9:05pm Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

BOA Secretary
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